



This is a pre-print version of the following published document:

Vaquero, J.J., & Kinahan, P. (2015). Positron Emission Tomography: Current Challenges and Opportunities for Technological Advances in Clinical and Preclinical Imaging Systems. *Annual Review of Biomedical Engineering*, 17, pp. 385-414.

DOI: <u>10.1146/annurev-bioeng-071114-040723</u>

© Annual Reviews, 2015

Positron Emission Tomography: Current Challenges and Opportunities for Technological Advances in Clinical and Preclinical Imaging Systems

Juan José Vaquero¹ and Paul Kinahan²

¹Departamento de Bioingeniería e Ingeniería Aeroespacial, Universidad Carlos III de Madrid, 28911 Madrid, Spain, and Instituto de Investigación Sanitaria Gregorio Marañón, 28007 Madrid, Spain; email: juanjose.vaquero@uc3m.es

²Departments of Radiology, Bioengineering, and Physics, University of Washington, Seattle, Washington 98195; email: kinahan@uw.edu

- **Keywords:** PET/CT, PET/MRI, silicon photomultipliers, system model, tomographic image reconstruction, multimodality kinetic modeling
- Abstract: Positron emission tomography (PET) imaging is based on detecting two time-coincident highenergy photons from the emission of a positron-emitting radioisotope. The physics of the emission, and the detection of the coincident photons, give PET imaging unique capabilities for both very high sensitivity and accurate estimation of the in vivo concentration of the radiotracer. PET imaging has been widely adopted as an important clinical modality for oncological, cardiovascular, and neurological applications. PET imaging has also become an important tool in preclinical studies, particularly for investigating murine models of disease and other small-animal models. However, there are several challenges to using PET imaging systems. These include the fundamental trade-offs between resolution and noise, the quan-titative accuracy of the measurements, and integration with X-ray computed tomography and magnetic resonance imaging. In this article, we review how researchers and industry are addressing these challenges.

Contents

1. INTRODUCTION	15.2
2. THE PHYSICS OF PET IMAGING	15.3
3. NEW DETECTOR TECHNOLOGIES	15.3
3.1. Solid-State Photodetectors	15.7
3.2. Improved Data-Acquisition Systems	15.7
3.3. System Designs: New Geometries	
4. NEW ALGORITHMS FOR IMAGE RECONSTRUCTION	
AND DATA PROCESSING	
4.1. Quantitative Corrections	
4.2. Image Reconstruction	15.13
5. APPLICATION DEVELOPMENTS	
5.1. Time-Varying Imaging	
5.2. Dosimetry and Image Monitoring	
5.3. Multi-Isotope PET	
6. MULTIMODALITY IMAGING	
6.1. PET–CT Imaging	
6.2. Respiratory Motion in Multimodality Imaging	
6.3. PET–MR Imaging	
7. SUMMARY	

1. INTRODUCTION

In vivo structural imaging provides valuable data in clinical and preclinical studies, but to reveal the true structures of the physiological time-varying processes that explain disease phenomena it is necessary to combine morphological information with in vivo molecular imaging. Of all the tomographic molecular imaging modalities, positron emission tomography (PET) imaging probably offers more translational possibilities that any other modality due to its combination of sensitivity and quantitative accuracy. PET is a noninvasive imaging modality that provides physiological information through the injection of radioactive compounds (radiotracers), detection of radiation, and reconstruction of the distribution of the radiotracer. PET imaging has evolved from an imaging modality used for research to become a standard component of diagnosis and staging in oncology; it is also used for specific neurological and cardiovascular indications. This is due to the clinically useful information that it provides about tissue and organ function, and status, through the use of radiolabeled molecular imaging agents. The type of information provided depends on the imaging agent and the disease and can include detection, classification, staging, prognosis, treatment planning, assessing response to therapy, and surveillance.

CT: X-ray computed tomography

Combining PET imaging with the anatomical imaging delivered by X-ray computed tomography (CT) or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) provides the synergistic combination of information about what (from PET) with information about where (from CT or MRI). In addition, the anatomical information from CT and MRI can often be used to provide estimates of the quantitative corrections needed for accurate PET imaging. These synergies, when combined with advances in PET technologies, have led to a fertile area for the development of new imaging methods and applications. This review outlines the technological advances made in clinical and preclinical PET imaging systems, as well as the major current challenges, and opportunities for further advancement. These advances and challenges are summarized in **Table 1**.

2. THE PHYSICS OF PET IMAGING

The physics that enable PET imaging are based on the emission of a positron by a neutrondeficient radioisotope. This is illustrated in **Figure 1***a* for fluorine-18 (¹⁸F), the most commonly used radioisotope. As the radioisotope decays to a stable state, the emitted positron travels a short distance (typically 1–2 mm) and interacts with an electron; this interaction annihilates both the electron and the positron, thus producing two high-energy photons. The photons travel in opposite directions along an approximately straight line, and can be detected outside the body by the PET scanner.

The detectors use scintillator crystals coupled to photomultipliers (discussed in Section 3). A review of the properties of these detectors can be found in Reference 1. The first limitation in PET imaging is the noise, which is driven by the number of individual 511 keV photons detected. In turn, this is determined by the density of the scintillator, the count-rate capabilities of the scanner, and the amount of radiation injected into the patient. The second limitation is the spatial resolution, which is determined by the variability in estimating the interaction point of the 511 keV photon in the scintillator. In turn, this is affected by the optics of the scintillator, the number of optical photons emitted, and the fidelity of the photomultiplier tubes and associated electronics. These factors impose the noise and resolution characteristics of the PET imaging process.

If two photons are detected in a short-coincidence time window (typically 1–10 ns), the joint detection is called a true-coincidence event for the line of response (LOR) joining the two detectors (**Figure 1***b*). More accurately, the parallelepiped joining the two detector elements is called a tube of response. The total number of true-coincidence events detected by the two detector elements will be proportional to the total amount of radiotracer contained in the tube of response. This is the key to PET imaging. Based on this relationship, one can process the coincidence events to accurately reconstruct the distribution of the radioisotope. For time of flight (TOF) PET imaging systems, the differential timing of the detection of the two photons is used to localize the annihilation along the LOR.

However, before this can happen, confounding physical effects must be estimated and compensated for. The most important confounding effects are patient-specific, and they have to be reestimated for each scan; these confounding effects are attenuation, scattered coincidences, and random coincidences (see **Figure 2** and Section 4). It is also possible to consider the patient's motion (e.g., movements caused by respiration) as a confounding effect (Section 6). More detailed descriptions of the physics of PET imaging can be found in Reference 2.

In practice, with patients or animals, a biologically functional compound is first labeled with a positron-emitting radioisotope. Then the radiotracer is injected into the living subject, and it preferentially accumulates where the compound is metabolized. The biodistribution of the radiotracer varies over time, and this dynamic information is sometimes used to analyze the image (Section 5).

3. NEW DETECTOR TECHNOLOGIES

Improvements to the quality of PET images are made by increasing the sensitivity and spatial resolution of the image, which requires an array of detectors that can capture the largest possible fraction of the photons emitted by the target object at the highest possible rate and with the best possible spatial accuracy. In addition, the detectors should possess the highest possible energy resolution to reduce the effects of scattered radiation (3).

keV: kiloelectron volt; a measurement of the energy of a γ ray or Xray

Line of response

(LOR): line defined by the centers of the two detectors that have near-simultaneous scintillations from the two 511 keV annihilation photons

Time of flight (**TOF**): the difference between the arrival times at the detectors of the two photons resulting from a positron annihilation

New				
technology	Problem addressed	Readiness level	Application	Comments
Faster and cheaper scintillators	Increases count-rate performance, light output (with higher energy and better spatial resolution), and usability; enables time-of flight PET imaging	In production, widely available	Cost reduction in clinical scanners; higher image quality in preclinical systems	Radioactive isotopes in the formulation introduce background noise that could limit the signal-to-noise ratio in very low count applications
Subsurface laser engraving of scintillators	Facilitates the manufacture of crystal arrays, reduces costs, increases sensitivity by avoiding the need for reflectors in between crystals	Prototypes are being tested, mainly for preclinical applications	Clinical and preclinical, but more relevant for preclinical use due to the higher complexity of the crystal matrices	Great potential for introducing alternative, affordable coding schemes for depth-of-interaction and light sharing
Solid-state photodetec- tors	Reduces the cost of the detectors; enables magnetic compatibility for combined PET–MR imaging	In production; several manufacturers offer alternatives and yearly updates	Used in combined PET–MR scanners; they reduce the cost of the PET gantry; new applications may be based on more compact detectors	Semiconductor technology is highly competitive; newer and better devices will appear, and their cost will be reduced over time
Dual-energy CT attenuation correction	Quantitative accuracy of PET imaging	Already developed for CT, but clinical need for combined PET–CT imaging not demonstrated yet	Clinical quantitative imaging	Already applied in preclinical imaging, but no applications yet
Scatter correction in systems with long axial extent	Larger field of view increases the scatter fraction	To be developed	Clinical systems	Monte Carlo simulations and single-scatter approximation approaches will require intensive computation
Clinical 4D (time-varying or gated) imaging	Difficulty of adopting 4D techniques into clinical routines	Widely used for preclinical applications; already adopted in some clinical applications, including cardiology and planning for radiation oncology treatment	Relevant to any imaging requiring suppression of respiratory-motion effects	Clinical applications are limited to simple models due to limitations in the signal-to-noise ratio; movement suppression is slowly being adopted
Multi-isotope PET imaging	Limitations of single-radiotracer imaging	Under development	Simultaneous imaging of different physiological processes	Several approaches have been reported in the literature, but none has been adopted in clinical or preclinical applications
PET-MR imaging	Soft-tissue contrast in anatomical imaging, e.g., brain	Commercially available	Under development	Attenuation correction issues not completely resolved

Table 1 Positron emission tomography (PET): new applications and their readiness for implementation



(*a*) Creation of two anticollinear 511 keV annihilation photons following positron emission by the radioactive decay of fluorine-18 (¹⁸F) (half-life, 110 min). The neutron-deficient ¹⁸F isotope decays to the stable isotope oxygen-18 (¹⁸O) by converting a proton to a neutron and thus emitting a positron (a process known as conservation of charge). After losing most of its kinetic energy via random scattering while traveling a short distance (i.e., the positron's range is 2 mm in this case), the positron encounters its antiparticle, the electron. The resulting annihilation of both particles generates two 511 keV annihilation photons traveling in opposite directions. The small deviations from 180° are due to random variations in the residual momentum at the time of annihilation. (*b*) Schematic of the positron emission tomography (PET) imaging process. The patient is placed inside the gantry and surrounded by a ring of detectors that define the scanner's active sensor area. When two annihilation photons are detected within a few nanoseconds of each other, the two points of interaction define a line of response. Because the detector's elements have finite dimensions, the line of response schematically represents the ensemble of coincidences that fall inside the tube of response, which is defined by the size of the detector's elements.

Accordingly, new designs for detectors begin with new scintillator materials because this is the preferred method for detecting annihilation photons. Scintillation crystals produce fluorescent light after being excited by a 511 keV photon that has been scattered by or absorbed into the crystal. The intensity of the pulse of visible light contains information about the energy of the original photon that caused the scintillation. Therefore, annihilation photons can be



Lost (attenuated) event Scattered-coincidence event Random-coincidence event

Figure 2

Confounding physical effects that cause bias in positron emission tomography (PET) coincidence imaging. (*Left to right*) Attenuation: One of the annihilation photons does not reach the detector either because it has undergone absorption or Compton scattering that deflects it away from the detectors or because it does not interact in a measureable way with a scanner detector. Scattered-coincidence event: One of the two photons undergoes Compton scattering and changes its trajectory, but both photons are still detected, thus defining an incorrect line of response (LOR). Random-coincidence event: Two simultaneous annihilations produce two pairs of photons; if for any reason two of the photons belonging to different annihilations are detected in a time coincidence, they will define a randomly oriented (i.e., incorrect) LOR.

Depth of interaction (**DOI**): the distance from the surface crystal to the precise location of the scintillation crystal along its longitudinal axis characterized by detecting and counting the visible light photons with a photodetector. A good scintillator crystal should have high stopping power for 511 keV annihilation photons and high efficiency for converting the energy from the annihilation photon into detectable light; it is also desirable that the resulting light pulse occurs within a very short time, and the intensity should be proportional to the energy of the annihilation photon. The optical properties of the crystal are also important: The crystal must be transparent to the wavelength of the fluorescent light to avoid self-attenuation, the index of refraction must match that of the photodetector to optimize the collection of light, and the crystal should be rugged enough to be processed and manipulated during manufacturing.

Modern scintillators produce shorter and more intense light pulses compared with earlier crystals, such as BGO (bismuth germanate), which used to dominate PET-detector technology. BGO has a high density and high atomic number, so the 511 keV photons have a large probability of interacting with the crystal, but the BGO low light production limits the energy resolution of the detector, thus resulting in more scatter in the final image, and its long decay time precludes its use in applications with high count rates. Newer, more luminous, and faster scintillator crystals, such as LSO (lutetium oxyorthosilicate) and LYSO (lutetium yttrium oxyorthosilicate) (4, 5), have been used to build detectors that have better energy resolution and faster light decay times that can reduce undesired effects, such as the piling up of events on the detector, degradation of event timing, or background scatter. These new scintillators also enable clinical TOF PET imaging (6-8), and they are being used in layered combinations (known as phoswichs)-of LSO, LYSO, LuYAP (cerium-doped lutetium yttrium perovskite), GSO (gadolinium oxyorthosilicate), LaBr3:Ce (cerium-doped lanthanum bromide), Ce:GAGG (cerium-doped gadolinium aluminum gallium garnet) (9), and others (10)-in small-animal PET scanners to implement depth of interaction (DOI) corrections on long crystals (11), which increases spatial resolution and reduces parallax error (12).

A drawback of using scintillator crystals made from lutetium (¹⁷⁶Lu) is that it is a radioactive contaminant that produces a natural background coincidence count rate, which increases the noise in low count-rate applications (13). Another drawback to using modern scintillators is their high cost. Alternative ceramic scintillators may ameliorate this limitation (for example, BaAl4O7:Eu²⁺); although they are too slow for PET time-coincidence imaging, they compete with currently used scintillator crystals when used for single-photon imaging (14). The mass production of transparent, ceramic scintillators may make them more affordable than current scintillators, and this may open new opportunities to confront the design of next-generation of PET scanners (Section 3.3)

Pixelated scintillator crystals covered by reflectors perform better as detectors than those that use monolithic crystals (15). However, the need to individually manipulate the pixelated crystals, and to paint or apply the reflector surfaces, make their production time consuming and expensive. An alternative to using pixelated crystals is to use monolithic crystals with sophisticated algorithms to resolve the scintillation point of occurrence in 3D space (16). More recently, a process called subsurface laser engraving (SSLE, also known as a laser-processed boundary) has been used to build arrays of scintillator pixels from monolithic crystals (17, 18). Because an automated laser engraver processes the crystals, manufacturing should become more affordable and reliable. In addition, creating reflective surfaces using SSLE rather than by cutting material away, allows scintillation material to be retained between crystals. As a result, the sensitivity of the detector is increased. A further advantage of SSLE is that the shapes of detector elements can be optimized, for example by combining continuous sections with pixelated ones that have been multilayered, tapered, or texturized to introduce DOI encoding schemes (19). Finally, it should also be noted that 3D printing techniques, using different materials, have been devised to efficiently manufacture reflectors and light guides that extract the maximum light from monolithic and pixelated scintillator arrays.

3.1. Solid-State Photodetectors

The mass production of semiconductor photodetectors in radiation detector engineering has enabled new molecular imaging modalities, such as simultaneous PET imaging and MRI (20). Different manufacturers name their photodetectors differently, depending on the manufacturing process and mode of operation. Examples include the silicon photomultiplier, multipixel photon counter, single-photon avalanche diode, and avalanche photodiode (21), all of which use a matrix of individual photodiodes that operate in or near avalanche mode. The sum of the signals from an individual diode is a measurement of the amount of light deposited in the array, and this, in turn, is related to the light produced by the scintillator (**Figure 3***a*). These new devices have had important impacts on detector design: They have an improved, effective sensing area in comparison with traditional photomultipliers; the time resolution increases their potential in terms of TOF capabilities; their power requirements are lower; their packaging is more robust and compact; and they are compatible with the high magnetic and electric fields present inside an MR scanner.

The digital photon counter (DPC) is a variant of conventional silicon photomultiplier (SiPM) detectors, and it operates intrinsically in a digital mode (22). The DPC treats the signal from individual photodiodes as the basic quantum of information and, instead of adding them in analog mode, counts them to produce a digital code that is related to the number of photons (**Figure 3b**). In principle, this method should produce noise-free data that are precisely timed with respect to a master clock, thus producing high-resolution measurements of time. These novel characteristics of the DPC have created high expectations about the performance of the PET scanners that use them, and the first commercial clinical systems are appearing.

Detectors based on CZT (cadmium zinc telluride) do not use scintillators because they directly convert ionizing radiation to charge production, providing higher energy and spatial resolutions than scintillator-based PET detectors. However, their efficiency in detecting photopeaks and their performance in terms of timing are lower. To overcome the lower efficiency in photopeak detection, designers have stacked these devices, providing the additional advantage of gaining DOI information. However, the poor timing performance and the complexity of the system are difficult to compensate for, limiting the potential application of these devices (23).

In summary, the selective combination of these new scintillators coupled with silicon photomultipliers presents new alternatives for designing detector modules with very high energy and spatial resolutions (<1 mm), increased sensitivity, and more accurate timing. These capabilities are important in highly demanding applications, such as rubidium-82 chloride (⁸²Rb) cardiac imaging (24), oncological head and neck imaging (25), radiation therapy procedures in which detecting a hypoxic region is crucial for determining prognosis, radioimmunotherapy imaging (26, 27), or for the early detection of neurodegenerative dementias, for example by imaging tau proteins to detect Alzheimer's disease using highly specific radiotracers (28).

3.2. Improved Data-Acquisition Systems

Signals coming from PET detectors carry information about the detected event in the characteristics of the electrical pulse generated by the charge collection. After determining the precise timing of the pulse's arrival, the pulse's waveform is integrated and digitized. In this process, the full description of the original shape of the pulse is lost. However, it is known that the shape of the pulse contains additional information that could be extracted and used to improve the processing of the pulse and, in turn, the quality of the image reconstructed from the ensemble of pulses. New, fast, free-running analog-to-digital converters are ubiquitous in modern communication systems. They can be used to implement waveform digitization of the detector pulses, and from Digital photon counter (DPC): a semiconductor detector that counts individual photons and outputs a digital code representing the number that arrived during a specific time



(a) (Left) Semiconductor photodetectors using an ensemble of photodiodes; in this case, a matrix of 20×20 elements produces an electrical analog signal that is proportional to the number of scintillation photons reaching the sensor. The signal is built by adding the contributions of each individual photodiode avalanche. Three γ rays impinging on the three red pixels will produce a signal that is the result of the addition of the three avalanches produced at each individual element. (*Right*) The output pulse is labeled in photoelectrons (PE). Images courtesy of Hamamatsu Photonics K.K. (Hamamatsu City, Japan). (b) In digital photocounters, each individual signal from each photodiode is treated as a discrete or integer (i.e., digital) increment. The time of arrival of the first scintillation photon at the digital semiconductor photodetector (i) marks the beginning of the period for counting the total number of arrivals during a given interval (ii). Once the period ends (iii), the total count of individual contributions becomes a digital number (iv) that is proportional to the number of photons reaching the detector, and that number, in turn, relates to the energy of the γ -photon that originated the scintillation. All processing is done using digital electronics. Drawings courtesy of Philips GmbH (Herrsching, Germany).

that, researchers can derive additional information that can be used by the binning and imagereconstruction algorithms. This extra information can also be used, for example, to remove pulse pileups in situations with a high count rate (29), in TOF imaging (30), and to implement DOI correction (31).

An alternative to analog-to-digital converters is the time-over-threshold converter, which obtains accurate information about timing and energy by converting the charge measurement to a time measurement. This technique allows for significant simplification of the electronics by reducing circuitry and power consumption, characteristics that become relevant to applications such as handheld probes, MRI that is compatible with PET detectors, or large-scale systems with a high number of channels. One of the drawbacks of the time-over-threshold method has been the



(*a*) The time of flight (TOF) is defined as the interval between the arrival $(t_1 \text{ and } t_2)$ at their respective detectors of the two photons resulting from the disintegration of the positron. Both photons travel at the speed of light, and if positron annihilation occurs at the midpoint of the line of response (LOR), t_1 will be equal to t_2 . If that is not the case, then the time difference (t_1-t_2) can be translated into a distance from the LOR midpoint to the most probable annihilation point, and that will be the location where the probability density function should be centered (*red*) for the disintegration occurrence used in the reconstruction model, instead of using a less accurate uniform distribution (*blue*). (*b*) The detector sensitivity is directly proportional to the crystal thickness, but thicker crystals produce larger cross sections when the LOR defined by the two detectors in coincidence doesn't cross the detector ring center. The resulting effect is a deterioration in the effective resolution from the center (*i*) toward the edges (*ii*). The Gaussian profiles depict the LOR spatial response to a point source placed in the center of the cross section: The narrower the cross section, the better. A scintillator crystal that can estimate the depth of interaction (DOI) defines several LORs for the same non-DOI LOR. This is depicted here for a two-layered crystal that defines two narrower LORs (*iii*) instead of just one (*ii*). Black dashed lines indicate the separation between the (*blue*) front layer and the (*red*) back layer.

intrinsic nonlinearity of the method, although recent implementation has compensated for that inconvenience, improving its performance to the point where it can be used in TOF systems (32).

In TOF PET imaging, the measurement of the precise difference in the arrival times of the two 511 keV annihilation photons (**Figure 1**) can be used to reduce uncertainty about the location of the annihilation locus and thus improve image quality. In the situation depicted in **Figure 4***a*, the offset in distances from the annihilation point to the detectors causes a difference in detection times, described by $\Delta t = t_2 - t_1$, albeit with some variability due to the timing resolution. This information enables localization of the annihilation to a limited region between the two detectors. This small time difference is described by $\Delta t = 2d/c$, where *d* is the distance from the scintillation to the center of the segment defined by the two detectors, and *c* is the speed of light (6). Currently, detectors and instrumentation technology in clinical scanners can provide a timing resolution no better than 200 ps, which translates into a 3 cm spatial difference that is not small enough to allow direct reconstruction of a high-resolution image. However, when TOF measurements are fed into the reconstruction algorithms as a priori information, the image quality is significantly improved (33).

Another challenge of current detector technology is the DOI effect, or parallax error: This appears when attempts are made to increase the sensitivity of a PET system by reducing the diameter of the ring or increasing the thickness of the crystal. As the relative thickness of the detector increases, the spatial resolution degrades increasingly as one moves from the center to the edge of the field of view (FOV) (12). Such nonuniformity in resolution across the FOV has adverse consequences for the visualization and the quantification of target activity. Different

Field of view (FOV): the area covered by the scanner from which images can be reconstructed **Region of interest** (**ROI**): the defined area of an image that is being analyzed or characterized

Whole-body (WB) image: image that covers the whole body of the subject under study techniques can be used to deal with this problem by estimating the DOI: Previously mentioned combinations of different scintillators can be used in a phoswich (34) (**Figure 4b**), or stacks of photodetectors and scintillators with properly treated surfaces can be configured (35). Although DOI is very important for high-resolution preclinical imaging, it may not be that relevant in clinical scanners because its effect is small compared with the overall resolution of the scanner itself. However, in high-resolution brain imaging, the DOI may become more important.

3.3. System Designs: New Geometries

An alternative to the basic PET scanner, which uses rings or ring sections of opposing detectors, is to use different geometrical configurations for specific applications in different organs. These geometrical configurations optimize the positioning of the detectors to improve spatial resolution and sensitivity in the region of interest (ROI), thus increasing the detection ability and quantitative accuracy of the resulting image. An example is the case of brain imaging, for which a proposal based on the geometry of a helmet with the addition of chin detectors has been shown to increase the supported solid angle of the scanner, thus maximizing its geometric efficiency (36).

A promising alternative to organ-adapted designs is the use of inserts or probes with highresolution detectors that can be used as magnifiers (37) to define virtual PET pinholes (38) or implement zoom-in capabilities (39). In these configurations, a conventional PET scanner is set in coincidence with the high-resolution insert detector or endoscopic probe in such a way that the new set of LORs oversamples the area of interest. This new information is used by the reconstruction algorithm to complement the simultaneous collection of standard data performed by the detector ring in such a way that the ROI can be reconstructed with higher resolution and sensitivity. This approach may not be as optimal as using customized geometry, but it has the advantage of improving imaging in the breast (40, 41), prostate (42), and other organs of interest using existing PET scanners, with investment needed only for an additional imaging probe.

Whole-body (WB) PET imaging is an option that could benefit from technological advances (43). Currently, WB imaging is achieved by moving the patient's bed from head to toe, thus exposing different body sections to the detectors and then stitching together those sections to present a WB image. The problems with this approach are obvious: Different parts of the body are scanned at different time points; thus, there are differing biodistributions of the radiotracer. The idea of covering the full length of the human body with detectors (44, 45), or even with a spherical PET scanner (46), is not new, but there has been a revival of interest in WB PET imaging. This is motivated by its potential to evaluate the pharmacological kinetics of new imaging radiotracers in different organs of interest simultaneously as well as by the tremendous increase in sensitivity that occurs due to the much larger, solid angle. However, the increase in sensitivity comes with an increase in the scatter fraction along with the requirement for a data-acquisition system capable of coping with enormous event rates. Initiatives are being undertaken to address these issues as well as the high cost of building WB scanners with available technology. A recent study evaluated many of these issues, trying to optimize the design of a viable WB scanner (47).

4. NEW ALGORITHMS FOR IMAGE RECONSTRUCTION AND DATA PROCESSING

4.1. Quantitative Corrections

Ensuring quantitative accuracy requires estimating the confounding effects described in Section 2. These include, in rough order of effect size: attenuation; random coincidences;

scattered coincidences; patients' movements; geometry-based variations in efficiency; the system's dead time; radioisotope decay time and branching ratio; detector resolution; and variations specific to the detector element in efficiency, signal gain, coincidence timing, energy resolution, and event positioning. A description of these effects is beyond the scope of this review, but useful overviews are provided in References 48 and 49.

These effects must first be estimated before they can be corrected. Scanner-dependent effects can be complex and time-consuming to estimate, but in general they require only infrequent updates—for example, quarterly, annually, or only once for a class of scanners using calibration procedures. Patient-dependent confounding effects, however, have to be estimated for each imaging session, and so are much more time sensitive. There is no fixed guideline for processing times because images are analyzed and interpreted after the imaging session. However, a useful rule of thumb for clinical systems is that to prevent delays in the data queue, the total time for image processing and reconstruction should match the duration of the imaging session. Clinical imaging sessions typically last from 30 to 60 min, depending on local protocols. For preclinical or research imaging protocols, there is much more flexibility, depending on scanner usage. Here we focus on three patient-dependent effects that present unique challenges: attenuation, scattered coincidences, and random coincidences. Respiratory motion is covered in Section 6.2.

4.1.1. Attenuation. Stand-alone PET systems (i.e., those used without CT) obtain their attenuation maps of a transmission scan by rotating a positron-emitting rod source around the subject (2). However, with the advent of combined PET and CT scanners roughly 15 years ago, standalone PET scanners have disappeared from the clinical market. The standard approach used by dual-mode PET-CT scanners is to convert the CT image to attenuation coefficients for 511 keV photons using a bilinear transformation with different scale factors for soft tissue and bone. This approach has also been applied to preclinical imaging systems that have separate PET and CT scanners. The bilinear transformation method is based on the observation that the mass attenuation coefficient (the linear attenuation coefficient divided by density) is the same for all soft tissue but not for bone, due to the higher photoelectric absorption cross section. In addition, the attenuation of PET coincidence data at 511 keV primarily occurs due to Compton scattering, which is determined by density, so the mass attenuation coefficient for all materials at 511 keV is constant. Thus, only scale factors for bone and soft tissue are needed (50). Although this works well for soft tissue, CT-based attenuation correction is challenging in bone imaging and when nonbiological materials are present, such as iodine-based contrast agents, implants, or other devices (51). In addition, when combined PET-MRI scanners are used then CT is not available, as is further discussed in Section 6. To address the challenges of CT-based attenuation correction, several multienergy algorithms have been developed for use in both clinical and preclinical imaging. The fundamental physics are illustrated in Figure 5, which shows three closely related components: the CT and PET transmission spectra of photon fluence versus energy, and the mass attenuation coefficients over the same energy range. Note that air and water are very similar, unlike bone and iodine. Also shown are corresponding measured attenuation images for a 20 cm diameter water cylinder with 5 cm cylindrical inserts containing air, a bone-equivalent solution of calcium chloride (CaCl₂), and diluted iodine. Iodine and barium-based contrast agents are commonly used with CT scans to enhance organ delineation and perfusion. Note that at 511 keV the cylindrical insert containing diluted iodine has essentially the same attenuation coefficient as water, but at CT energies it exhibits a noticeably higher attenuation, and the relative amount of attenuation compared with one depends on the peak kilovoltage (kVp) setting. The PET transmission image is nosier and has lower resolution than the CT images, but it has far lower bias (50).

Peak kilovoltage (**kVp**): the maximum voltage applied across an X-ray tube, which determines the peak energy of the X-ray emission spectrum



(*a*) Computed tomography (CT) and positron emission tomography (PET) transmission energy spectra. The purple and orange spectra correspond to the typical polychromatic emission of a standard X-ray tube operating at 80 peak kilovoltage (kVp) and 140 kVp, respectively, and the monochromatic blue spectra is the 511 kV emission from one of the photons resulting from a positron–electron annihilation. (*b*) Mass attenuation coefficients μ/ρ (note the log scale) versus energy for four different media; notice the variations that occur as a function of the energy. (*c*) Measured attenuation images for a water cylinder with inserts containing air, a bone-equivalent calcium chloride (CaCl₂) solution, and diluted iodine. The CT difference image in Hounsfield units (HU) and a PET transmission image done at 511 keV (from annihilation photon energy) show how the resulting attenuation image from which the attenuation map will be derived will differ unless the correct energy scaling is used.

By using two CT scans with different energy ranges (e.g., 80 and 140 kVp), several approaches have been developed to provide more accurate attenuation correction. The first of these includes classifying iodine versus bone using the principles illustrated in **Figure 5**. This approach can be used to account for soft tissue, bone, and any third material, such as iodine (52).

When there are more than three types of materials, alternative methods based on the seminal dual-energy CT method developed by Alvarez & Macovski (53) can be used. In the modified dual-energy approach, the raw data from the two CT scans are decomposed using material basis functions, which are then separately reconstructed. The two basis images are then converted to attenuation images at 511 keV using known material properties (54).

These dual-energy methods, and their variations, suffer from noise amplification in the estimated attenuation image due to the large degree of similarity between the two data sets. In principle, the noise can be mitigated through the use of iterative image-reconstruction methods, similar to those described in Section 4.2 (55). Over the past few years, manufacturers have successfully introduced dual-energy CTs that use different approaches (56, 57); however, these innovations have not yet been introduced on the CT components of combined PET–CT scanners. Although there is an obvious advantage in the accuracy of the attenuation correction, the clinical need has not been demonstrated. This may change as attention is increasingly paid to quantitative accuracy in PET imaging (58, 59). It is interesting that CT-based attenuation correction has been used for a decade in preclinical PET–CT scanners (60) and that dual-energy CT methods have been successfully applied in preclinical imaging systems (61). However, we are not aware of dual-energy CT-based attenuation correction being applied to the preclinical use of PET–CT scanners.

4.1.2. Scatter. The second major quantitative correction is for the Compton-scattered photons that are detected in coincidence; the Compton scattering reduces contrast. In modern PET systems these Compton-scattered photons can account for 30-50% of the desired true coincidences. Because photons can undergo multiple scatters prior to detection, scatter is most accurately estimated using Monte Carlo photon-tracking simulations (62). However, these simulations are still computationally intractable (63). The distribution of scattered photons can be estimated much more quickly by using single-scatter approximation (SSA), which can be analytically calculated using the Klein–Nishina equation, as first proposed by Barney et al. (64). This analytical SSA method has been accelerated and extended by others (65-67) and has replaced all other scatter-estimation methods used for clinical and PET-CT scanners and preclinical scanners (68). Although the SSA method works well for objects with uniform attenuation, it is less accurate for cases in which there is nonuniform attenuation, such as in the lung (66). A remaining challenge for the SSA method is that most implementations neglect scatter that occurs outside of the transaxial plane. However, newer commercial systems with longer axial extent have oblique angles that are larger by a factor of 2 (69, 70), which may potentially invalidate the small-angle approximations used to date, but this remains to be evaluated. Finally, we note that the SSA method can be extended to TOF PET imaging, albeit with an added requirement that computing the ray integrals between detector pairs will depend on the position along the ray, thus increasing computation time by a factor of 3 to 7 (67).

Random-coincidence events from the detection of photons from separate annihilations also leads to reduced image contrast. The most common method for estimating the rate of random events is to use the product of the singles counting rates for a given detector pair and the coincidence time window. This provides an accurate and noise-free estimate of the random-coincidence rate for all LORs (71).

The estimates for attenuation, scattered coincidences, and random coincidences can be directly used to correct the raw data to give an estimate of true-coincidence events, or the corrections can be incorporated in the iterative reconstruction methods described in Section 4.2. The latter approach is preferred because this preserves the Poisson statistical distribution of the raw data.

4.2. Image Reconstruction

The goal of PET image reconstruction is to provide cross-sectional images of the radiotracer distribution within an object by using the coincidence events detected by a scanner. Detailed mathematical formulations of the problem are presented in several reviews (48, 72, 73). There are several important differences between PET image reconstruction and most other tomographic imaging modalities (e.g., CT, MRI, ultrasound), the first being the Poisson statistical distribution

Single-scatter approximation (SSA): an analytical technique for estimating the distribution of scattered photons in PET-CT systems



General process for iterative tomographic image reconstruction. A key characteristic is the alternation back and forth between (*left*) the data space and (*right*) the image space. The process starts with the raw data acquired from positron emission tomography (PET) and an initial estimation of the reconstructed image, $f^{(0)}$, which can be derived from the acquired data, by assuming a uniform distribution, or by another method. The first image estimation is projected into the raw data space (i.e., it is a forward projection that simulates the data-acquisition process), and the result is compared with the measured PET data. Differences are used to calculate updates, which are projected back into the image space (i.e., back projection is the adjoint operation to forward projection). This produces an updated image estimate, $f^{(1)}$. The process is repeated until the difference in estimates of sequential images reaches a convergence criteria previously defined, or a preset number of iterations occurs. Although several hundred variations of iterative algorithms have been proposed, common approaches are now used.

of the measured data. This distribution enables the use of an accurate noise model in the reconstruction process, but only if the raw data have not been precorrected—for example, for attenuation, scattered coincidences, and random coincidences. The second difference is the redundancy of the acquired data, which can be understood by analyzing a sampling of the Fourier transform of the object, which leads to unique image-reconstruction algorithms (72). There are two classes of image-reconstruction algorithms: analytical and iterative. Analytical algorithms are fast and well understood due to their linearity. Iterative algorithms are slower and nonlinear; thus, their behavior is often poorly understood.

Despite their drawbacks, the use of iterative algorithms is becoming standard in most clinical and preclinical imaging due to their ability to suppress statistical noise by modeling the statistical distribution of the raw data, as well as their ability to include more detailed models of the imaging physics and radiotracer distribution. Additionally, advances in computer speeds have made iterative approaches feasible, following the rule of thumb described above—that is, the total time for image processing and reconstruction should match the typical duration of the imaging session. For this reason, we focus on iterative image-reconstruction algorithms, starting with a model of the image process as the matrix equation $\mathbf{g} = \mathbf{H}\mathbf{f}$, where $\mathbf{f} = (f_1, \rightleftharpoons, f_j, \rightleftharpoons, f_M)$ is an *M*-dimensional vector representing the image values, and $\mathbf{g} = (g_1, \rightleftharpoons, g_i, \rightleftharpoons, g_N)$ is an *N*-dimensional vector representing the photon count data from the PET detector. The system model **H** has elements H_{ij} that represent the probability that a photon pair emitted from voxel *j* is detected by the *i*-th pair of detectors. Thus, the matrix equation $\mathbf{g} = \mathbf{H}\mathbf{f}$ presents a forward projection of the image values into the data space. In general, the system model **H** is very large (e.g., $N \times M \approx 10^6 \times 10^8$), so the H_{ij} elements are computed as needed, and several methods are used to reduce computation time. The general process of iterative image reconstruction is illustrated in **Figure 6**.

Because the PET data have a Poisson distribution, the equation above models only the average behavior of the imaging system, and a more accurate description is $E\{g\} = Hf$, where $E\{\cdot\}$ denotes the expectation operator. To preserve the statistical properties of raw PET data, the estimates for

the confounding effects of attenuation (A), scattered coincidences (s), and random coincidences (r) can be included in the forward projection step as $E\{g\} = AHf + s + r$. To make use of the known statistical properties of raw PET data, the most widely used approach is maximumlikelihood (ML) estimation. This is a standard statistical method that produces an estimate that maximizes the likelihood function. This gives an estimated image that would have most likely led to the data that were actually measured. The use of such iterative reconstruction methods based on statistical principles can lead to improved image signal-to-noise ratios (SNRs). The most useful methods are, in some manner, connected to the expectation maximization (EM) algorithm, which is an efficient algorithm for finding the maximum likelihood (ML) estimate. Thus, maximum likelihood-expectation maximization (ML-EM) image reconstruction uses ML as the optimization criterion and the EM algorithm to find the optimal solution. The EM algorithm was first described in detail in 1977 (74) and was introduced for emission-tomography reconstruction in 1982 (75). A key step on the path to clinical feasibility was the development of ordered-subset ML-EM [typically called OSEM (76)], which increases algorithmic speed by factors of roughly 20–30. These developments, along with increased computational power and fast numerical forwardprojection algorithms (77), have enabled the routine clinical use of statistical iterative algorithms that suppress statistical noise in images.

5. APPLICATION DEVELOPMENTS

5.1. Time-Varying Imaging

The imaging theory described so far assumes that the object and the radiotracer distribution are stationary. In practice, the radiotracer distribution changes over time, and there is patient motion, which can include cardiac motion, respiratory motion, and general motion. Depending on the degree of change during the imaging period, there is the potential to extract more information from the PET images if motion is included in the analysis or otherwise compensated for. If the radiotracer distribution changes over time but the patient is otherwise stationary, the imaging is typically referred to as dynamic imaging. If the radiotracer distribution is constant but the patient moves substantially in a regular pattern owing to respiratory or cardiac motion, then gated imaging methods can be used to suppress motion artifacts. The suppression of respiratory motion effects is discussed in Section 6.2, and similar methods are used to compensate for cardiac motion.

5.1.1. Acquiring dynamic images. Static 3D PET images represent a single, static snapshot of the distribution of the radiotracer at a given time. Applications in drug development, cardiology, neurology, or oncology often require an understanding of the dynamics underlying the process of radiotracer biodistribution in order to reveal the true biochemical process, and this information cannot be obtained from static imaging. The trade-off that occurs with the simplicity of using static imaging is that the dynamic information related to the kinetics of the radiotracer is lost for further analysis.

Dynamic imaging (or 4D imaging, or time-varying 3D) is a PET imaging mode in which instead of acquiring a single, fixed-time 3D image, a series of 3D images (frames) are individually registered at different intervals, creating a time-varying sequence, which is the 4D image (that is, 3D plus time). The 3D sequences can be analyzed by extracting the time-activity curves (TACs) that describe the radiotracer accumulation in a specific voxel or group of voxels. TACs can be studied by using kinetic modeling analysis for the radiotracer biodistribution (78), which results in a valuable description of the physiological parameters governing the radiotracer uptake. Examples of applying this technique include imaging cardiac perfusion using ¹³N-ammonia or ⁸²Rb, monitoring the

Signal-to-noise ratio (SNR):

the proportional difference between the signal level and the noise level measured in intensity or power

Maximum likelihood (ML): a mathematical method of estimating the parameters of a statistical model

ML-EM: maximum likelihood–expectation maximization

Time-activity curve (**TAC**): activity concentration as function of time for a defined region of interest



Dynamic analysis of data from positron emission tomography (PET) is used to determine critical metabolic, transport, and proliferation variables. (*Left*) The standard protocol relies on delineating regions of interest (ROIs) on a summed PET image reconstructed using the imager model, or a coregistered anatomical image (from computed tomography or magnetic resonance). Time–activity curves (TACs) from the ROIs applied to previously reconstructed time-series images are extracted, and they become the input to the kinetic-modeling programs that estimate physiologically relevant parameters for each of the tissues defined in the kinetic model. The reconstruction step could be avoided by redefining the objective function used for the reconstruction process: In the standard indirect model, the objective function is the relationship between the projection data sets measured by the PET system and the 3D image sequence, and that information is contained in the imager model. (*Right*) In the direct estimation method, the new objective function relates the projection data sets measured by the PET imager to the kinetic parameters defined in the kinetic model. This new parametric model solves directly for the kinetic parameters and produces less noisy estimations of the physiological variables. Modified from a figure courtesy of Mark Muzi, University of Washington. Other abbreviations: AIF, arterial input function; CE, contrast-enhancing; NCE, non-contrast-enhancing.

metabolism rate of glucose in tumors using 2-deoxy-2-[fluorine-18]fluoro-D-glucose (¹⁸FDG), assessing blood flow using oxygen-15 (¹⁵O), assessing cellular proliferation using ¹⁸FLT, and evaluating dopamine receptors using ¹¹C-PHNO.

Issues that impose practical limitations in dynamic 4D PET imaging (Figure 7, left) include those listed below.

- The time resolution of the data acquisition compared with the time characteristics of the physiological process: The 3D PET frame requires a minimum amount of accumulated counts, and thus an acquisition time that is long enough to reach an acceptable SNR. If the time required for imaging is longer than the transients of the radiotracer kinetics in the tissue, the relevant dynamic information will be lost. Myocardial perfusion imaging using ⁸²Rb is an extreme example in which the radiotracer's dynamics and the isotope's half-life require very short time frames in the 4D imaging process; thus, the resulting sequence is difficult to analyze due to a lack of counts per frame.
- The confounding results from resolution loss and spillover between the tissue of interest and the blood pool or other adjacent tissues: This problem is present on any PET image. In static images, the activity of the background due to the blood pool is low, but in the early frames of a dynamic study all of the activity is in the blood pool, although this situation changes at later time points. The redistribution of the radiotracer affects the spillover in a different manner at different time points.
- The assumptions made during the kinetic modeling itself: Modeling, by definition, is a simplification of real phenomena, and in the case of PET the data-limited SNR limits the capability of the numerical algorithms to resolve the kinetic model.
- The difficulty of measuring the arterial input function that is required for the kinetic modeling process in order to provide quantitative results (79): The most commonly used method for measuring arterial input function relies on obtaining arterial blood samples form the patient throughout the duration of the scan. This is an invasive and costly procedure that precludes the widespread use of kinetic modeling in clinical applications. Newer approaches that try to extract the same information from the data set (such as the image-derived input function) are still under development.

Other important issues are errors that arise owing to unavoidable patient movement originated by respiration, the heartbeat, or involuntary muscular movements (80).

In conclusion, 4D PET imaging provides more complete and valuable information than does static 3D imaging, but challenges remain, including the need to optimize acquisition protocols to collect data of sufficient quality—which are needed to obtain enough information to perform the kinetic modeling—and the increased complexity of data processing. These challenges will need to be addressed before dynamic 4D PET imaging can permeate into clinical practice.

5.1.2. 4D processing and kinetic analysis. The conventional analysis of data from 4D PET imaging proceeds in four steps: time framing, 3D image reconstruction of each frame, ROI segmentation on a time-integrated image or an anatomical reference (such as a registered CT or MR image), and, finally, kinetic modeling. The framing resulting from the first two steps is a time-varying sequence with a single 3D image per time point.

The size of the time bins becomes a critical parameter in ensuring there are sufficient samples for the TAC while simultaneously minimizing the number of time points (frames). If the physiological process being studied is known, one can optimize the duration of the frames by choosing short time frames for the initial fast section of the TAC, when the activity in the FOV is high because of the first pass of the initial bolus, and by using longer time frames later, when biological washout has cleared part of the radiotracer from the FOV and slow kinetics dominate the TAC plot (**Figure 7**).

The third step, segmentation, produces ROIs from which the TACs are obtained, representing, for example, the time-varying uptake of radiotracer in tumor tissue or perfusion in an organ. The complexity in this step stems from the tedious and error-prone manual segmentation or definition of the ROIs on the image sequences, which challenges even experienced investigators

in sequences with low SNRs. Automatic image segmentation offers a potential solution to this problem, especially the techniques that provide more than simple anatomical ROI identification. These algorithms may be based on principal-component analysis or multidimensional clustering, in which the time–activity voxels and the spatial arrangement of those voxels are considered in an iterative segmentation process before being assigned to a given cluster that defines an ROI (81, 82). New combined PET–MR imaging systems offer an alternative that ameliorates the difficulties of segmentation by taking advantage of the high contrast of soft tissue provided by MRI to help define the ROI.

An interesting alternative to the conventional protocol—which is based on image-domain segmentation and TAC generation, followed by kinetic modeling analysis—is the generation of parametric images from the raw sinogram or LOR histogram data by means of direct estimation without previous image reconstruction (83, 84). Direct estimation can be used to reformulate the reconstruction process described in Section 4.2, solving for the kinetic parameters instead of the image itself, thus combining kinetic modeling with a scanner model into a new model (**Figure 7**). More recently, direct-estimation methods have begun to incorporate corrections for patients' movements (85). The computational cost of these methods is high, and although they are still under development, preliminary results suggest they offer several advantages: When applied to challenging models, such as dynamic myocardial perfusion with ⁸²Rb used to evaluate coronary flow reserve, the method produced results with improved resolution and contrast recovery and also reduced quantitative bias (83). Better precision and lower bias have also been found for brain-receptor imaging (84) with these methods.

5.2. Dosimetry and Image Monitoring

Targeted radionuclide therapy for cancer treats the disease by administering radiopharmaceuticals that selectively deliver the radiation dose to the targeted tissue. The accuracy of 3D patient-specific dosimetry depends on the quality of the 3D dose estimations. These estimations are usually obtained using a combination of single-photon emission computerized tomography (SPECT) and CT images that enable estimation of tumor volumes and 3D imaging of radionuclide distribution over time.

PET imaging is becoming a potentially useful tool for dosimetry in therapeutic procedures because it can provide 3D estimations of many radiolabeled therapeutic and imaging agents. As an example, iodine-131 (¹³¹I)-labeled antibody for therapy can be combined with iodine-124 (¹²⁴I) for PET imaging in patients with thyroid cancer, in a process in which 3D PET imaging–based dosimetry provides dose–volume histograms of the absorbed dose, and therefore of the tumor's response and of toxicity in normal organs (86). Similarly, yttrium-90 (⁹⁰Y) TOF PET imaging is used to precisely quantify ⁹⁰Y-DOTATOC (edotreotide) in somatostatin-receptor-based radionuclide therapy; it is also used on microspheres for radioembolization of liver tumors (87), even though the ⁹⁰Y branching ratio for pair production yielding PET events is extremely low (34 disintegrations per min) (88).

Knowledge of the 3D distribution and quantification of a radiopharmaceutical are needed to accurately estimate the efficacy of the treatment. The development of new, optimized PET imaging protocols has provided valid dosimetry procedures that are compatible with clinical practice in terms of the time required for preparation and acquisition (89). PET imaging is particularly useful for precisely parameterizing lesion TACs to estimate the cumulated activity concentration of a lesion using monoexponential models (90). However, there remain a significant number of cases in which PET imaging fails to predict the uptake of radiotherapeutic agents (91). The challenges remaining for imaging dosimetry in targeted radionuclide radiotherapy or in

charged particle-beam therapy are in predicting and correcting the positron range of the isotopes used and in providing better scattering estimation and correction, issues that are exacerbated by unavoidable patient movement.

5.3. Multi-Isotope PET

Multi-isotope imaging is a common protocol in SPECT imaging and is used to visualize two different physiological processes simultaneously. This is done by administering two radiotracers with isotopes whose photon emissions have different energies. The isotope images are disentangled with the appropriate energy windowing for each isotope. However, this technique is based on distinguishing between different photon energies and will not work in standard PET imaging because all annihilation photons resulting from positron annihilation have the same energy (**Figure 1**). To overcome this limitation, alternative techniques have been proposed, including the following:

- simultaneous injection of or sequential close-in-time injections of two radiotracers that do
 not interfere with each other (92);
- dynamic imaging of timed injections followed by constrained kinetic modeling to separate the particular dynamics of each radiotracer (93) using generalized factor analysis of the dynamic sequences (94); or
- the use of a combination of radiotracers, one of which emits an additional ray photon simultaneously with the annihilation photons. The two radiotracers can be differentiated by measuring the energy of the third photon (which has to be different from 511 keV) (95).

A recent proposal is to use what has been termed the triple coincidence, which works with any third photon because it can be distinguished from random or scatter; therefore, the triple coincidences can be included in iterative reconstruction models (96). Events coming from triple-photon isotopes can be detected separately from pure positron emitters using precalculated double-coincidence probabilities that are used to assign the triple event to one of the possible LORs. Then, by labeling two compounds, one with a pure positron emitter and other with a complex-decay isotope, simultaneous multitracer imaging can be done (**Figure 8**) without losing sensitivity or image quality. Because this method does not require specialized detectors or additional energy-resolution requirements, it is being explored for implementation on clinical scanners (97). Simultaneously imaging several molecular or physiological targets using different radiotracers may provide valuable prognostic information and improve disease diagnosis and classification. Some examples of these applications include the simultaneous evaluation of tumor hypoxia and perfusion, which have been demonstrated to impact the efficacy of chemotherapy and radiotherapy, the determination of tumor grade in patients with neuroendocrine tumors, or the simultaneous evaluation of myocardial angiogenesis and hypoxia or metabolism (98).

6. MULTIMODALITY IMAGING

In the late 1980s and early 1990s, several investigators conceived the idea of a multimodal medical imaging system that could merge the more readable anatomical images from CT and MRI with the functional information provided by PET (or SPECT). After a period of development [and skepticism (99)], a new range of imaging tools was enabled by combining different modalities. Pairing anatomical and functional information increases the accuracy of the information, and different combinations of modalities have been proposed in the literature. However, only some of these—specifically the combinations of PET and CT, PET and MRI, and SPECT and CT—have



Multi-isotope in vivo brain positron emission tomography and computed tomography (PET–CT) imaging. All images show the same approximate anatomical slice in the three orthogonal views (columns). CT image values are represented using a gray scale, and PET image values are represented using a rainbow color scale. (*Top row*) Standard PET image (using only double coincidences) from a rat injected with iodine-124 (¹²⁴I)- β -CIT (dopamine transporters) and ¹⁸FDG (glucose metabolism). Because standard PET data processing does not allow signal multiplexing, the combined signal from both radiotracers is shown as a single, mixed image. (*Middle row*) Separated ¹⁸FDG signal obtained by multiplexed PET (mPET) showing homogeneous uptake in the brain and a high, nonspecific uptake in the Harderian gland (H), which is typical of this radiotracer. (*Bottom row*) Separated ¹²⁴I- β -CIT signal obtained by mPET showing specific, dopamine transporter binding in the striatum (S) and nonspecific uptake in the thyroid glands (Th). The top row shows the result of adding information from the middle and bottom rows; mPET is capable of separating both independent components. Images courtesy of Stephen Moore, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Boston.

proven to be of clinical and commercial interest. In preclinical imaging, similar considerations are applicable, albeit with a broader range of combinations of PET, SPECT, MRI, and CT, and even triple-modality systems (100). As articulated by Cherry (101), multimodality systems should provide added value, such as addressing scientific or clinical questions that would be impossible to answer using separate scanners, or improving throughput for clinical or preclinical studies. However, the use of multimodality systems comes with trade-offs between imaging performance and cost when compared with stand-alone systems, and the use of multimodality systems requires expertise across both, or all, of the combined modalities.

6.1. PET-CT Imaging

The primary goal of using combined PET-CT imaging is to accurately align the PET and CT images, which provide complementary information on function (PET) and anatomy (CT), as



(*a*) Schematic and photograph of a combined positron emission tomography and computed tomography (PET–CT) scanner used for clinical applications. Although the concept of aligning in tandem a CT scanner and a PET scanner is simple, the technical and practical complexities pose challenges that range from the footprint size of the resulting system to the spatial and temporal alignment of the resulting data sets. (*b, left to right*) The coronal view of a clinical ¹⁸FDG PET scan clearly shows a recurrent thyroid cancer tumor (*crossbair*), the CT image shows detailed anatomy in which the tumor is hardly distinguishable, and the blended image shows the precise anatomical localization (from the CT image) of the active tumor (from the PET image).

illustrated in **Figure 9**. Clinical PET–CT imaging has demonstrated its added value, and it is a now the standard approach for diagnosing and staging many cancers (102). Near-simultaneous PET and CT imaging provides information that is not available in separate PET and CT scans; thus, it improves the assessment of the primary tumor, and nodal and distant metastases (103). Although PET–CT imaging is primarily used in oncology, it has also been used to identify brown fat (104), which potentially has important implications for metabolic disorders related to diabetes. It also has applications in clinical and research cardiology (105). Preclinical PET–CT imaging has also become a standard imaging tool that is used in studies using mouse models (106). The structure of a typical PET–CT scanner is shown in **Figure 9**. As discussed in Section 4, a CT image can also be used as the basis for correcting attenuation and scatter, along with offering substantial reductions in transmission imaging time and other secondary benefits (50).

Although in a combined system the PET and CT images are nearly simultaneous, they cannot be acquired contemporaneously because the CT X-ray photon flux would overwhelm the PET detector system. Thus, there is a short time delay (e.g., approximately 30 s) between the CT image—which is typically acquired first—and the PET image. This allows for the possibility of



Simulated coronal slice of a human torso obtained by positron emission tomography (PET) illustrating the impact of respiratory motion effects during combined acquisition of PET and computed tomography (CT) data. (*Left*) If there is no motion, the lung tumor, liver boundaries, and the left ventricle of the heart are well delineated. (*Right*) However, when respiratory movement is present, the blurring and mismatches in attenuation correction introduce artifacts and numerical errors, which also obscure clinical evaluations.

motion occurring between the CT and PET images. Such motions, when they do occur, can lead to different errors.

- 1. An unknown spatial offset between the CT and PET images can lead to a change in the diagnosis or in staging criteria. For example, it may be difficult to differentiate whether a lung tumor is near to, or invading, the chest wall or pleura.
- 2. An error may also arise from a shift in the attenuation correction, especially if PET radiotracer uptake occurs near a boundary between tissues that have large attenuation differences, such as the top of the liver or the skin surface.
- 3. If there are artifacts or errors in the CT image, these will propagate to the PET image through the attenuation-correction process. The impact of these artifacts on the PET images is hard to predict a priori because the attenuation-correction process and the iterative image-reconstruction algorithms are nonlinear (107).

In addition to the delay occurring between the acquisition of the CT and the PET images, the images themselves also require different durations. A modern CT scanner can acquire an image similar to that shown in **Figure 9** in a few seconds (e.g., approximately 10 s), but PET scanners may require 5–20 min, depending on the acquisition protocol. These differences in the duration of acquisition time can lead to errors due to respiratory motion, which are discussed in the next section.

6.2. Respiratory Motion in Multimodality Imaging

Multimodality imaging of the lung and abdomen requires consideration of respiratory motion. There are two major respiratory motion effects in PET–CT imaging. The first is the blurring caused by respiratory motion during the acquisition of PET images, which leads to shape distortion and loss of signal. The second effect, described in the previous section, is the potential for a positional mismatch between the different modalities, which can impact the use of CT images to correct attenuation in the PET data. A mismatch in PET–CT imaging is illustrated in **Figure 10**, where a detailed computer simulation shows several effects that result from a patient breathing during a PET scan and from using a single breath-hold CT for attenuation correction. Although the tumor is still clearly visible, its shape and values are distorted (108), as is the left ventricle, both of which might impact the tracking of disease status.



(*Left*) Cross section along the patient scan axis for an integrated inline design used by clinical positron emission tomography-magnetic resonance (PET–MR) scanners. The PET detectors are placed between the different MR coils to reduce cross-system interference. (*Right*) PET–MR image of an anaplastic thyroid carcinoma formed from an MR T2-weighted turbo inversion recovery magnitude image showing high contrast in the soft tissue (*gray*) fused with an ¹⁸FDG PET image (*color*). Courtesy of Siemens Healthcare and University Hospital of Tubingen.

Considerable efforts have been made to develop methods to compensate for the effects of respiratory motion (109). The most direct approach is to use phase-matched respiratory-gated CT and PET images to jointly solve for both blurring caused by respiratory motion and a PET-CT mismatch. One of the difficulties with this approach, however, is the multitude of noisy images that are produced. This has led to the development of more sophisticated methods that remove respiratory-motion artifacts of both types while preserving quantitative accuracy without increasing noise (52).

Similar considerations apply to combined MR and PET imaging. Although the multimodality aspects of compensation for respiratory motion with PET–MR imaging are less advanced, MR imaging does offer the potential of using simultaneous PET and MR imaging to provide accurate respiratory-gating signals (110).

6.3. PET-MR Imaging

Although combined PET–CT scanners quickly became established as clinical tools, the development of combined PET and MR imaging has been slower because of technical challenges arising from both modalities when they are paired. The potential value gained by combining PET and MR imaging is attributed to the superior capabilities of MR for soft-tissue imaging compared with CT, as well as the different types of imaging that can performed. Additionally, unlike PET–CT imaging, PET–MR imaging is capable of achieving truly simultaneous imaging. This is enabled by its integrated inline design, which is shown in cross section in **Figure 11**.

The simultaneous acquisition of PET and MRI data was first demonstrated in vivo in small animals in the late 1990s (111). Initially, most of the progress in the field was made in preclinical scanners. It took a full decade for the first imaging systems for human brains to be developed. These systems had poor PET imaging performance (112) but were a key step in developing the current WB systems in clinical use. With the introduction of clinical PET–MR scanners, early work has focused on comparing the diagnostic value of PET–MR images with those from PET–CT

imaging. Published studies of PET–MR imaging demonstrate that the PET image data are somewhat comparable to those obtained from PET–CT scanners (113). However, the equivalency of standardized uptake value quantification from PET–MR scans has been variable (114). Two important technical challenges that have not yet been resolved are attenuation correction for and calibration of the PET scanner.

6.3.1. Attenuation correction. For combined PET–CT imaging, the attenuation factors can be conveniently derived from the CT image because the same processes affect photon scattering in PET and CT. For MR imaging, however, the image values typically represent a weighted average of hydrogen proton density and T1 and T2 relaxation times, which are influenced by the local environment (115). This mismatch between the physics of PET and MRI means that there is no simple scaling method that can be used to convert the MR image to a CT-equivalent attenuation map. The current approach to attenuation correction, which circumvents the different physics of PET and MR imaging, is to use image segmentation to discriminate between air, lungs, fat, and soft tissue in the MR image, and then assign estimated attenuation coefficients to the regions. Although this approach can lead to errors in estimating the uptake of PET radiotracer in bone, it is currently the most robust method for estimating PET radiotracer uptake in the lung from PET–MR data (116). Several other methods have been proposed for using the MR image to estimate the attenuation image (117). In general, there are trade-offs between reliability and quantitative accuracy, especially when estimating radiotracer uptake in bone. This is an active area of research and development.

6.3.2. PET calibration. For PET–CT imaging, PET calibration and quality control are simplified by the use of water-filled phantoms. However, this is challenging because MR images of water-filled phantoms show artifacts and inhomogeneities when imaged at the 3T field strength of current PET–MRI systems (118). This, in turn, causes challenges for MRI-based attenuation correction (described above). The search for fluids other than water—for example, oil—is challenging because FDG does not dissolve well in oils (119). Phantom fluids that enable image quality testing in PET, MRI, and PET–MRI hybrid imaging are currently under development and will be a necessary step toward standardization of calibration and qualification procedures in PET–MRI.

The immediate value of PET–MRI in oncology, not surprisingly, appears to come from the improved diagnostic information regarding soft-tissue lesions that is obtained from the MR images. In these cases, PET is the first option for clinical functional imaging because it is considered the most sensitive technology, but for the anatomical component, MRI is becoming an alternative to CT because of the higher contrast resolution for soft tissue. Further potential applications are reviewed in Reference 120.

7. SUMMARY

Before the full potential of the sensitivity and accuracy of PET imaging can be exploited, challenges must be resolved, including the limited SNR, the development of cost-effective technologies, and the development of efficient workflows for clinical and research imaging. These limitations arise not only from the physics of PET imaging but also from limitations in the technology.

The continued introduction of new detector technologies that use new, faster scintillators, along with the introduction of semiconductor detectors, has enabled simultaneous hybrid PET–MR imaging. Recent advances in processing scintillator crystals and coupling these to photodetectors have improved the performance of scanners built using these technologies, enabling new applications in cardiology, oncology, neurology, and pediatrics.

Advanced algorithms that can be used for image reconstruction and correction are improving the accuracy of quantitative imaging, and more sophisticated CT techniques, such as dual energy CT, have been successfully applied in preclinical imaging. Scatter and random effects, which have historically limited the image SNR, are being corrected by incorporating improved estimations of these effects in iterative image-reconstruction methods. These new, albeit computationally intensive, algorithms are demonstrating improved quantitative properties and improved lesion detection.

Improvements in detector technology combined with enhanced image-reconstruction algorithms are enabling clinical applications of 4D (that is, 3D plus time) imaging, kinetic modeling, dosimetry, and even multi-isotope PET applications that provide more complete and accurate information about the physiology being studied.

Finally, multimodality imaging has been widely adopted by the scientific community as a way to gain a more comprehensive understanding of the effects of diseases and treatments. The PET– CT revolution has initiated a new way of looking at physiology and morphology simultaneously, and the new class of PET–MR systems is broadening the landscape of opportunities for clinical and preclinical applications, while at the same time presenting new challenges for clinicians using PET–MR systems and the engineers who are developing them.

The continued introduction of new detector technologies, hybrid imaging, and advanced algorithms for image reconstruction and analysis make it clear that there will continue to be exciting developments in the technology. These developments will both address the challenges and enable new uses of PET in research and clinical imaging.

DISCLOSURE STATEMENT

P.K. has a research grant from GE Healthcare and is a cofounder of PET/X LLC.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We thank our collaborators and our colleagues at the Universidad Carlos III de Madrid and the University of Washington for many helpful discussions. This work was supported in part by National Institutes of Health grants R01-CA042593, U01-CA148131, R01CA160253, R01CA169072, and R01CA164371; by Human Frontier Science Program grant RGP0004/2013; and by the Innovative Medicines Initiative under grant agreement 115337, which comprises financial contributions from the European Union's Seventh Framework Program (FP7/2007–2013) and in-kind contributions from members of the European Federation of Pharmaceutical Industries and Associations.

LITERATURE CITED

- Humm JL, Rosenfeld A, Del Guerra A. 2003. From PET detectors to PET scanners. *Eur. J. Nucl. Med. Mol. Imaging* 30(11):1574–97
- Bacharach SL. 2010. Positron emission tomography. In *Cardiac CT*, *PET and MR*, ed. V Dilsizian, GM Pohost, pp. 3–29. Hoboken, NJ: Blackwell. 2nd ed.
- 3. Peng BH, Levin CS. 2010. Recent developments in PET instrumentation. *Curr. Pharm. Biotechnol.* 11(6):555–71
- Van Eijk CWE. 2008. Radiation detector developments in medical applications: inorganic scintillators in positron emission tomography. *Radiat. Prot. Dosimetry* 129(1–3):13–21
- Moses WW. 2007. Recent advances and future advances in time-of-flight PET. Nucl. Instrum. Methods Phys. Res. A 580(2):919–24

- 6. Lewellen T. 1998. Time-of-flight PET. Semin. Nucl. Med. 28(3):268-75
- 7. Conti M. 2009. State of the art and challenges of time-of-flight PET. Phys. Med. 25(1):1-11
- Conti M. 2011. Improving time resolution in time-of-flight PET. Nucl. Instrum. Methods Phys. Res. A 648(Suppl. 1):S194–98
- Yanagida T, Kamada K, Fujimoto Y, Yagi H, Yanagitani T. 2013. Comparative study of ceramic and single crystal Ce:GAGG scintillator. *Opt. Mater.* 35(12):2480–85
- 10. Tai Y-C, Laforest R. 2005. Instrumentation aspects of animal PET. Annu. Rev. Biomed. Eng. 7:255-85
- Wang Y, Seidel J, Tsui BMW, Vaquero JJ, Pomper MG. 2006. Performance evaluation of the GE Healthcare eXplore Vista dual-ring small-animal PET scanner. *J. Nucl. Med.* 47:1891–1900
- Green MV, Ostrow HG, Seidel J, Pomper MG. 2010. Experimental evaluation of depth-of-interaction correction in a small-animal positron emission tomography scanner. *Mol. Imaging* 9(6):311–18
- Yoshida E, Tashima H, Nishikido F, Murayama H, Yamaya T. 2014. Reduction method for intrinsic random coincidence events from ¹⁷⁶Lu in low activity PET imaging. *Radiol. Phys. Technol.* 7(2):235–45
- Patton G, Moretti F, Belsky A, Al Saghir K, Chenu S, et al. 2014. Light yield sensitization by X-ray irradiation of the BaAl₄O₇:Eu²⁺ ceramic scintillator obtained by full crystallization of glass. *Phys. Chem. Chem. Phys.* 16(45):24824–29
- Yang Y, James SS, Wu Y, Du H, Qi J, et al. 2011. Tapered LSO arrays for small animal PET. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 56(1):139–53
- Pierce LA, Hunter WCJ, Haynor DR, MacDonald LR, Kinahan PE, Miyaoka RS. 2014. Multiplexing strategies for monolithic crystal PET detector modules. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 59(18):5347–60
- Yoshida E, Tashima H, Inadama N, Nishikido F, Moriya T, et al. 2013. Intrinsic spatial resolution evaluation of the X'tal cube PET detector based on a 3D crystal block segmented by laser processing. *Radiol. Phys. Technol.* 6(1):21–27
- Moriya T, Fukumitsu K, Yamashita T, Watanabe M. 2014. Fabrication of finely pitched LYSO arrays using sub-surface laser engraving technique with picosecond and nanosecond pulse lasers. *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.* 61(2):1032–38
- Lewellen T, Hunter W, Miyaoka R, MacDonald L. 2012. Optical-interface patterning for radiation detector crystals. US Patent No. 2012/0235047 A1
- 20. Jadvar H, Colletti PM. 2014. Competitive advantage of PET/MRI. Eur. 7. Radiol. 83(1):84-94
- Roncali E, Cherry SR. 2011. Application of silicon photomultipliers to positron emission tomography. Ann. Biomed. Eng. 39(4):1358–77
- Seifert S, van der Lei G, van Dam HT, Schaart DR. 2013. First characterization of a digital SiPM based time-of-flight PET detector with 1 mm spatial resolution. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 58(9):3061–74
- Peng H, Levin CS. 2010. Design study of a high-resolution breast-dedicated PET system built from cadmium zinc telluride detectors. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 55(9):2761–88
- 24. Machae J. 2005. Cardiac positron emission tomography imaging. Semin. Nucl. Med. 35(1):17-36
- Purohit BS, Ailianou A, Dulguerov N, Becker CD, Ratib O, Becker M. 2014. FDG-PET/CT pitfalls in oncological head and neck imaging. *Insights Imaging* 5(5):585–602
- Nickles R, Roberts A, Nye J, Converse A, Barnhart T, et al. 2004. Assaying and PET imaging of ytrrium-90: 1≫34ppm>0. In *IEEE Nuclear Science Symposium Conference Record*, Vol. 6, pp. 3412–14. Arlington, VA: IEEE
- 27. Robertson BD, Altmann D, Barry C, Bishai B, Cole S, et al. 2012. Detection and treatment of subclinical tuberculosis. *Tuberculosis (Edinb.)* 92(6):447–52
- 28. Ishii K. 2013. PET approaches for diagnosis of dementia. Am. J. Neuroradiol. 35(11):2030-38
- 29. Li H, Wang C, Baghaei H, Zhang Y, Ramirez R, et al. 2010. A new statistics-based online baseline restorer for a high count-rate fully digital system. *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.* 57(2):550–55
- Wiener RI, Surti S, Karp JS. 2013. DOI determination by rise time discrimination in single-ended readout for TOF PET imaging. *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.* 60(3):1478–86
- Roncali E, Phipps JE, Marcu L, Cherry SR. 2012. Pulse shape discrimination and classification methods for continuous depth of interaction encoding PET detectors. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 57(20):6571–85
- Grant AM, Levin CS. 2014. A new dual threshold time-over-threshold circuit for fast timing in PET. Phys. Med. Biol. 59(13):3421–30

- Daube-Witherspoon ME, Surti S, Perkins AE, Karp JS. 2014. Determination of accuracy and precision of lesion uptake measurements in human subjects with time-of-flight PET. J. Nucl. Med. 55(4):602–7
- 34. Seidel J, Vaquero JJ, Siegel S, Gandler WRR, Member S, Green MVTI. 1999. Depth identification accuracy of a three layer phoswich PET detector module. *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.* 46(3):485–90
- Ren S, Yang Y, Cherry SR. 2014. Effects of reflector and crystal surface on the performance of a depthencoding PET detector with dual-ended readout. *Med. Phys.* 41(7):072503
- 36. Tashima H, Ito H, Yamaya T. 2013. A proposed helmet-PET with a jaw detector enabling highsensitivity brain imaging. In 2013 IEEE Nuclear Science Symposium and Medical Imaging Conference, pp. 1–3. Arlington, VA: IEEE
- Clinthorne NH, Brzezinski K, Chesi E, Cochran E, Grkovski M, et al. 2013. Silicon as an unconventional detector in positron emission tomography. *Nucl. Instrum. Methods Phys. Res. A* 699(21):216–20
- 38. Tai Y-C, Wu H, Pal D, O'Sullivan JA. 2008. Virtual-pinhole PET. J. Nucl. Med. 49(3):471-79
- Zhou J, Qi J. 2011. Adaptive imaging for lesion detection using a zoom-in PET system. *IEEE Trans.* Med. Imaging 30(1):119–30
- Miyake KK, Matsumoto K, Inoue M, Nakamoto Y, Kanao S, et al. 2014. Performance evaluation of a new dedicated breast PET scanner using NEMA NU4-2008 standards. *J. Nucl. Med.* 55(7):1198–203
- Moy L, Noz ME, Maguire GQ, Ponzo F, Deans AE, et al. 2007. Prone mammoPET acquisition improves the ability to fuse MRI and PET breast scans. *Clin. Nucl. Med.* 32(3):194–98
- Qi J. 2004. Optimization of a PET scanner design for prostate lesion detection. Conf. Proc. IEEE Eng. Med. Biol. Soc. 2:1357–60
- Borasi G, Fioroni F, Del Guerra A, Lucignani G. 2010. PET systems: the value of added length. Eur. J. Nucl. Med. Mol. Imaging 37(9):1629–32
- 44. Jones T. 1990. Overview of PET-perspective in instrumentation analysis. Presented at IEEE Nucl. Sci. Symp. Conf., Arlington, VA
- Crosetto DB. 2007. Gantry for geometrically configurable and non-configurable positron emission tomography detector arrays. US Patent No. 7262415 B2
- Cho ZH, Kim YS, Hilal SK, Kim YH. 1989. New spherical PET design with Fresnel aperture orientation. Int. J. Imaging Syst. Technol. 1(2):196–206
- Poon JK, Dahlbom ML, Moses WW, Balakrishnan K, Wang W, et al. 2012. Optimal whole-body PET scanner configurations for different volumes of LSO scintillator: a simulation study. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 57(13):4077–94
- 48. Ollinger JM, Fessler JA. 1997. Positron-emission tomography. IEEE Signal Process. Mag. 14(1):43-55
- 49. Cherry SR, Sorenson JA, Phelps ME. 2012. Physics in Nuclear Medicine. Philadelphia: Saunders. 4th ed.
- Kinahan PE, Hasegawa BH, Beyer T. 2003. X-ray-based attenuation correction for positron emission tomography/computed tomography scanners. Semin. Nucl. Med. 33(3):166–79
- Abella M, Alessio AM, Mankoff DA, MacDonald LR, Vaquero JJ, et al. 2012. Accuracy of CT-based attenuation correction in PET/CT bone imaging. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 57(9):2477–90
- 52. Kinahan PE, MacDonald L, Ng L, Alessio A, Segars P, et al. 2006. Compensating for patient respiration in PET/CT imaging with the registered and summed phases (RASP) procedure. In 3rd IEEE International Symposium on Biomedical Imaging: Nano to Macro, pp. 1104–7. Arlington, VA: IEEE
- Alvarez RE, Macovski A. 1976. Energy-selective reconstructions in X-ray computerized tomography. Phys. Med. Biol. 21(5):733–44
- Xia T, Alessio AM, Kinahan PE. 2014. Dual energy CT for attenuation correction with PET/CT. Med. Phys. 41(1):12501
- Noh J, Fessler JA, Kinahan PE. 2009. Statistical sinogram restoration in dual-energy CT for PET attenuation correction. *IEEE Trans. Med. Imaging* 28(11):1688–702
- Silva AC, Morse BG, Hara AK, Paden RG, Hongo N, Pavlicek W. 2011. Dual-energy (spectral) CT: applications in abdominal imaging. *Radiographics* 31(4):1031–50
- 57. Fornaro J, Leschka S, Hibbeln D, Butler A, Anderson N, et al. 2011. Dual- and multi-energy CT: approach to functional imaging. *Insights Imaging* 2(2):149–59
- Byrd D, Linden H, Kinahan P. 2013. Efforts addressing SUV accuracy for PET quantitation and standardization. SNMMI PET Cent. Excell. Newsl. 10(4):1–3

- Kinahan PE, Fletcher JW. 2010. Positron emission tomography-computed tomography standardized uptake values in clinical practice and assessing response to therapy. *Semin. Ultrasound CT MRI* 31(6):496– 505
- Chow PL, Rannou FR, Chatziioannou AF. 2005. Attenuation correction for small animal PET tomographs. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 50(8):1837–50
- Badea CT, Guo X, Clark D, Johnston SM, Marshall C, Piantadosi C. 2012. Lung imaging in rodents using dual energy micro-CT. *Proc. SPIE* 8317:83171
- Levin CS, Dahlbom M, Hoffman EJ. 1995. A Monte Carlo correction for the effect of Compton scattering in 3-D PET brain imaging. *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.* 42(4):1181–85
- Holdsworth CH, Levin CS, Janecek M, Dahlbom M, Hoffman EJ. 2002. Performance analysis of an improved 3-D PET Monte Carlo simulation and scatter correction. *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.* 49(1):83–89
- 64. Barney JS, Rogers JG, Harrop R, Hoverath H. 1991. Object shape dependent scatter simulations for PET. *IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci.* 38(2):719–25
- 65. Ollinger JM. 1996. Model-based scatter correction for fully 3D PET. Phys. Med. Biol. 41(1):153-76
- Wollenweber SD. 2002. Parameterization of a model-based 3-D PET scatter correction. *IEEE Trans.* Nucl. Sci. 49(3):722–27
- Watson CC. 2007. Extension of single scatter simulation to scatter correction of time-of-flight PET. IEEE Trans. Nucl. Sci. 54(5):1679–86
- Bao Q, Newport D, Chen M, Stout DB, Chatziioannou AF. 2009. Performance evaluation of the Inveon dedicated PET preclinical tomograph based on the NEMA NU-4 standards. *J. Nucl. Med.* 50(3):401–8
- Mawlawi O, Podoloff DA, Kohlmyer S, Williams JJ, Stearns CW, et al. 2004. Performance characteristics of a newly developed PET/CT scanner using NEMA standards in 2D and 3D modes. *J. Nucl. Med.* 45(10):1734–42
- Delso G, Fürst S, Jakoby B, Ladebeck R, Ganter C, et al. 2011. Performance measurements of the Siemens mMR integrated whole-body PET/MR scanner. J. Nucl. Med. 52(12):1914–22
- Brasse D, Kinahan PE, Lartizien C, Comtat C, Casey M, Michel C. 2005. Correction methods for random coincidences in fully 3D whole-body PET: impact on data and image quality. *J. Nucl. Med.* 46(5):859–67
- Kinahan PE, Defrise M, Clackdoyle R. 2004. Analytic image reconstruction methods. In *Emission To-mography: The Fundamentals of PET and SPECT*, ed. MN Wernick, JN Aarsvold, pp. 421–42. Amsterdam: Elsevier
- Qi J, Leahy RM. 2006. Iterative reconstruction techniques in emission computed tomography. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 51(15):R541–78
- Dempster AP, Laird NM, Rubin DB. 1977. Maximum likelihood from incomplete data via the EM algorithm. J. R. Stat. Soc. Series B Stat. Methodol. 39(1):1–38
- Shepp LA, Vardi Y. 1982. Maximum likelihood reconstruction for emission tomography. *IEEE Trans.* Med. Imaging 1(2):113–22
- Hudson HM, Larkin RS. 1994. Accelerated image reconstruction using ordered subsets of projection data. *IEEE Trans. Med. Imaging* 13(4):601–9
- De Man B, Basu S. 2004. Distance-driven projection and backprojection in three dimensions. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 49(11):2463–75
- Muzi M, O'Sullivan F, Mankoff D, Doot RK, Pierce L, et al. 2012. Quantitative assessment of dynamic PET imaging data in cancer imaging. *Magn. Reson. Imaging* 30(9):1203–15
- Bacharach SL, Carson RE. 2013. In hot blood: quantifying the arterial input function. JACC Cardiovasc. Imaging 6(5):569–73
- Liu C, Pierce L, Alessio AM, Kinahan PE. 2009. The impact of respiratory motion on tumor quantification and delineation in static PET/CT imaging. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 54(24):7345–62
- El Fakhri G, Kardan A, Sitek A, Dorbala S, Abi-Hatem N, et al. 2009. Reproducibility and accuracy of quantitative myocardial blood flow assessment with ⁸²Rb PET: comparison with ¹³N-ammonia PET. *7. Nucl. Med.* 50(7):1062–71
- Mateos-Pérez JM, García-Villalba C, Pascau J, Desco M, Vaquero JJ. 2013. jClustering, an open framework for the development of 4D clustering algorithms. *PLOS ONE* 8(8):e70797

- Rahmim A, Tang J, Mohy-ud-Din H. 2014. Direct 4D parametric imaging in dynamic myocardial perfusion PET. Front. Biomed. Technol. 1(1):4–13
- Kamasak ME, Christian BT, Bouman CA, Morris ED. 2014. Quality and precision of parametric images created from PET sinogram data by direct reconstruction: proof of concept. *IEEE Trans. Med. Imaging* 33(3):695–707
- Jiao J, Bousse A, Thielemans K, Markiewicz P, Burgos N, et al. 2014. Joint parametric reconstruction and motion correction framework for dynamic PET data. *Med. Image Comput. Comput. Assist. Interv.* 17(Pt 1):114–21
- Sgouros G, Kolbert K. 2004. Patient-specific dosimetry for ¹³¹I thyroid cancer therapy using ¹²⁴I PET and 3-dimensional-internal dosimetry (3D-ID) software. *J. Nucl. Med.* 45(8):1366–72
- Carlier T, Eugène T, Bodet-Milin C, Garin E, Ansquer C, et al. 2013. Assessment of acquisition protocols for routine imaging of Y-90 using PET/CT. EJNMMI Res. 3(1):11
- Arrichiello C, Aloj L, D'Ambrosio L, Albino V, D'Angelo R, et al. 2012. PET based dosimetry in patients undergoing 90Y-SIR-spheres treatment for liver metastases: correlation with response. *J. Nucl. Med.* 53(Suppl. 1):571
- Jentzen W, Freudenberg L, Eising EG, Sonnenschein W, Knust J, Bockisch A. 2008. Optimized ¹²⁴IPET dosimetry protocol for radioiodine therapy of differentiated thyroid cancer. *J. Nucl. Med.* 49(6):1017–23
- Seo Y, Gustafson WC, Dannoon SF, Nekritz EA, Lee C-L, et al. 2012. Tumor dosimetry using [¹²⁴I]m-iodobenzylguanidine microPET/CT for [¹³¹I]m-iodobenzylguanidine treatment of neuroblastoma in a murine xenograft model. *Mol. Imaging Biol.* 14(6):735–42
- Lammers GK, Esser JP, Pasker PCM, Sanson-van Praag ME, de Klerk JMH. 2014. Can I-124 PET/CT predict pathological uptake of therapeutic dosages of radioiodine (I-131) in differentiated thyroid carcinoma? Adv. Mol. Imaging 4(3):27–34
- Lin FI, Rao JE, Mittra ES, Nallapareddy K, Chengapa A, et al. 2012. Prospective comparison of combined ¹⁸F-FDG and ¹⁸F-NAF PET/CT versus ¹⁸F-FDG PET/CT imaging for detection of malignancy. *Eur. J. Nucl. Med. Mol. Imaging* 39(2):262–70
- Kadrmas DJ, Rust TC, Hoffman JM. 2013. Single-scan dual-tracer FLT+FDG PET tumor characterization. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 58(3):429–49
- El Fakhri G, Trott CM, Sitek A, Bonab A, Alpert NM. 2013. Dual-tracer PET using generalized factor analysis of dynamic sequences. *Mol. Imaging Biol.* 15(6):666–74
- Andreyev A, Celler A. 2011. Dual-isotope PET using positron-γ emitters. Phys. Med. Biol. 56(14):4539– 56
- Lage E, Parot V, Moore SC, Sitek A, Udías JM, et al. 2015. Recovery and normalization of triple coincidences in PET. *Med. Phys.* 42:1398–1410
- Miyaoka RS, Hunter WCJ, Andreyev A, Pierce L, Lewellen TK, et al. 2011. Dual-radioisotope PET data acquisition and analysis. In *IEEE Nuclear Science Symposium and Medical Imaging Conference*, pp. 3780–83. Arlington, VA: IEEE
- Stacy MR, Paeng JC, Sinusas AJ. 2015. The role of molecular imaging in the evaluation of myocardial and peripheral angiogenesis. *Ann. Nucl. Med.* 29(3):217–23
- Jager PL, Slart RH, Corstens F, Oyen WJ, Hoekstra O, Teule J. 2003. PET-CT: a matter of opinion? Eur. J. Nucl. Med. Mol. Imaging 30(3):470–71; author reply: 471
- Magota K, Kubo N, Kuge Y, Nishijima K, Zhao S, Tamaki N. 2011. Performance characterization of the Inveon preclinical small-animal PET/SPECT/CT system for multimodality imaging. *Eur. J. Nucl. Med. Mol. Imaging* 38(4):742–52
- Cherry SR. 2009. Multimodality imaging: beyond PET/CT and SPECT/CT. Semin. Nucl. Med. 39(5):348–53
- Beyer T, Townsend DW, Brun T, Kinahan PE, Charron M, et al. 2000. A combined PET/CT scanner for clinical oncology. *J. Nucl. Med.* 41(8):1369–79
- Weber WA, Grosu AL, Czernin J. 2008. Technology insight: advances in molecular imaging and an appraisal of PET/CT scanning. *Nat. Clin. Pract. Oncol.* 5(3):160–70
- 104. Cohade C, Osman M, Pannu HK, Wahl RL. 2003. Uptake in supraclavicular area fat ("USA-Fat"): description on ¹⁸F-FDG PET/CT. *J. Nucl. Med.* 44(2):170–76

- 105. Di Carli MF, Dorbala S. 2007. Cardiac PET-CT. J. Thorac. Imaging 22(1):101-6
- De Jong M, Essers J, van Weerden WM. 2014. Imaging preclinical tumour models: improving translational power. Nat. Rev. Cancer 14(7):481–93
- 107. Kinahan PE, Alessio AM, Fessler JA. 2006. Dual energy CT attenuation correction methods for quantitative assessment of response to cancer therapy with PET/CT imaging. *Technol. Cancer Res. Treat.* 5(4):319–27
- Liu C, Pierce LA 2nd, Alessio AM, Kinahan PE. 2009. The impact of respiratory motion on tumor quantification and delineation in static PET/CT imaging. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 54(24):7345–62
- Nehmeh SA, Erdi YE. 2008. Respiratory motion in positron emission tomography/computed tomography: a review. Semin. Nucl. Med. 38(3):167–76
- Chun SY, Reese TG, Ouyang J, Guerin B, Catana C, et al. 2012. MRI-based nonrigid motion correction in simultaneous PET/MRI. J. Nucl. Med. 53(8):1284–91
- 111. Shao Y, Cherry SR, Farahani K, Meadors K, Siegel S, et al. 1997. Simultaneous PET and MR imaging. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 42(10):1965–70
- 112. Catana C, van der Kouwe A, Benner T, Michel CJ, Hamm M, et al. 2010. Toward implementing an MRI-based PET attenuation-correction method for neurologic studies on the MR-PET brain prototype. *J. Nucl. Med.* 51(9):1431–38
- 113. Al-Nabhani KZ, Syed R, Michopoulou S, Alkalbani J, Afaq A, et al. 2014. Qualitative and quantitative comparison of PET/CT and PET/MR imaging in clinical practice. *J. Nucl. Med.* 55(1):88–94
- Kershah S, Partovi S, Traughber BJ, Muzic RFJ, Schluchter MD, et al. 2013. Comparison of standardized uptake values in normal structures between PET/CT and PET/MRI in an oncology patient population. *Mol. Imaging Biol.* 15(6):776–85
- Liang Z-P, Lauterbur PC. 1999. Principles of Magnetic Resonance Imaging: A Signal Processing Perspective. New York: Wiley–IEEE Press
- 116. Martinez-Moller A, Souvatzoglou M, Delso G, Bundschuh RA, Chefd'hotel C, et al. 2009. Tissue classification as a potential approach for attenuation correction in whole-body PET/MRI: evaluation with PET/CT data. *J. Nucl. Med.* 50(4):520–26
- Bezrukov I, Mantlik F, Schmidt H, Scholkopf B, Pichler BJ. 2013. MR-based PET attenuation correction for PET/MR imaging. *Semin. Nucl. Med.* 43(1):45–59
- 118. Quick HH. 2014. Integrated PET/MR. J. Magn. Reson. Imaging 39(2):243-58
- 119. Ziegler S, Braun H, Ritt P, Hocke C, Kuwert T, Quick HH. 2013. Systematic evaluation of phantom fluids for simultaneous PET/MR hybrid imaging. *J. Nucl. Med.* 54(8):1464–71
- 120. Catana C, Guimaraes AR, Rosen BR. 2013. PET and MR imaging: the odd couple or a match made in heaven? J. Nucl. Med. 54(5):815–24